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Michael Huhn 

Air Safety Investigator 

Western Pacific Region  

 
Date: February 17, 2012 

Person Contacted: Dr. Donald Krouse  (Pilot/Owner) 

NTSB Accident Number: WPR12LA108 

 
 
Narrative: 

 
Also on the phone were Inspectors Ken Meyer and Norbert Schucheauer of the SAC FSDO.  
 
The following is a synopsis of the information provided by Dr. Krouse in a telephone 
conversation while he was on scene on this date.  
 
 Dr. Krouse was the owner and pilot of the airplane 
 He was the only POB 
 Several days prior, he had the airplane serviced by Hillside Aviation at Benton Field (O85) 

o Unknown maintenance was conducted on the oil cooler 
o On Feb 10, he flew the airplane uneventfully from O85 to his base at O54 

(Weaverville) 
o A digital tachometer registered "0" for part or all of that flight 

 He did not fly the airplane subsequent to that flight but before the accident flight 
 The accident flight was for the purpose of returning the airplane to O85 so that the digital 

tach problem could be rectified; apparently it was operational prior to the oil cooler 
maintenance 

 The airplane had a standby tachometer which was operational for the accident flight 
 He departed O54 about 1145 PST 2/17/12 
 Climbing through about 4,000 feet  at about 2,500 rpm, approaching  'Buckhorn Summit" the 

engine began to lose rpm 
 He realized that the airplane would not clear the upcoming mountains 
 He reversed course, since he also was familiar with the road (Rte 299) through the area 

which could serve as a suitable landing site 
 When the engine was at a reduced rpm, he noticed the oil pressure  was below its normal 

value 
 He manipulated the prop, throttle, and mixture controls but the rpm decay did not reverse 
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  The engine rpm decayed to zero; the propeller ceased rotation 
o He stated it was not "seized" but decayed to 0 in less than a minute 
o The exact sequence of course reversal and stoppage was unclear  

 He landed on a portion of the road that was 3 lanes wide 
o The road was normally 2 lanes, but there was a passing lane in this section 
o The landing and first portion of the rollout were uneventful, but the road narrowed, 

and the left wing struck at least two road signs/marker 
 No cars or other property were struck 

 



Interview: Leonard Lusher

Phone:

Location: Telephone Conversation

Narrative:

NTSB IIC followed up with Hillside Aviation in Redding, CA, to ensure they were aware of the finding that the propeller 
governor gasket stack was not installed on the airplane.  Mr Lusher said that he was aware of the finding, reported it to 
the FAA, and discussed the issue with the mechanic who did the installation.  The mechanic who installed the propeller 
governor was not aware that the 'shim & gasket' should be removed and retained from the propeller governor after it 
had been removed from the engine.  

Van S. McKenny IV
Aerospace Engineer (Field)
Western Pacific Region
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